December 1989

AAFA ACTION

Booklist Additions

As promised, here is the list of additions to the Booklist members received with the June 1989 newsletter. Although it usually won't be this extensive, "Booklist Additions" will be a regular feature of AAFA ACTION. Also, as discussed at the Annual Meeting, we will probably publish a complete Master Booklist once a year, incorporating all the additions so that new members will have complete lists and everyone will have the convenience of one list.

For the benefit of all our new members and to refresh the memories of our long-time members, let me repeat some important points about the Booklist. It is a compilation of references to Alfords (and spelling variations) contained in books. Entries are organized by state and county. Family histories are listed at the end under their appropriate states whenever possible. Each entry lists the book name and publication data followed by the **name in bold print** of every Alford listed on the pages that the Association has. The page number where the name is found is listed next followed by a brief description of what information about the person is contained on the listed page. The Booklist has two important uses:

- 1. Not every library has every book that contains information about Alfords. If we all work together to extract Alford data from books located across the country and centralize this information, more data is available to more Alford researchers. Copies of any pages listed on the Booklist can be obtained from Nancy Dietrich, AAFA Librarian.
- 2. Gil Alford, AAFA Executive Assistant, enters into his computer the data on each Alford appearing in each source, enabling him to access masses of information for any researcher who needs it. The value of this service for a family organization is inestimable!

Additional points to keep in mind:

- No cemetery or census lists are included. The AAFA Cemetery and Census Committees compile these lists and AAFA ACTION publishes them as they are prepared.
- When you go to the library, archives, etc., take the Booklist with you so you won't duplicate work that's already been copied. Hint: Note the counties on this list in which Alfords appear. Look for other books pertaining to these counties—because we know Alfords were there.
- We also know Alfords were in many states that are not well represented on the list yet. Check sources in these states, i.e. Alabama, Louisiana, Missouri, Oregon, much of New England.

- Δ Entries preceded with this triangle indicate that the entry is incomplete in some way, usually because I have not seen the pages from the book.
- Send copies of pages that contain Alford info to Nancy Dietrich, AAFA Librarian. She will keep a file copy and distribute them to the appropriate committees, to Gil, and to me.
- ** Important—we love receiving your copies and transcriptions, but PLEASE remember to include a copy of the title page. If the publication date is on the back, write it on the copy or include it in the transcription. Also wonderful to have are introductions that contain interpretative material, indexes (don't forget Allford, Olford, and other variations), and any other pages you think will help understand the contents. Thanks!

The Booklist may hold important genealogical clues to your ancestry. Happy hunting!

Pam Thompson, Publications Editor/Booklist Compiler

MULTIPLE STATES

• National Society of Daughters of Founders and Patriots of America. FOUNDERS AND PATRIOTS OF AMERICA INDEX. N.p.: N. pub., 1975; reprint edition, Baltimore, MD: Genealogical Publishing Co., Inc., 1989. [This book lists the Society's volumes and page numbers where the lineage to the indexed founders and patriots may be found. We have title page and the only page that lists Alfords (no variations): Benedictus, 3 (b. 1619, m. 1640 to Joan Newton, d. 1683, lived in CT); Elijah, 3 (b. 1757, m. 1779 to Olive Adams, d. 1832); Pelatiah, 3 (b. 1739, m. 1768 to Anne Bacon, d. 1804).]

GEORGIA

Worth County-established from Dooly and Irwin, 1852

• Grubbs, Lillie Martin. HISTORY OF WORTH COUNTY GEORGIA For the First Eighty Years 1854-1934. Macon, GA: J. W. Burke Co., 1934. [Title page and the following pages that list Alfords: Alexander, 417 (immigrated to Boston with William); Andrew Jackson, 418 (b. 29 Jan 1847, son of Green Haywood Alford, moved to Worth Co.); Benedictus, 417 (immigrated to Boston with William); Benjamin, 417 (son of William, b. 1650); Bennie Love, 419 (daughter of Columbus Augustin and Janie (Johnston) Alford, m. 1910 to Malcolm Hugh Westberry); Beulah, 419 (daughter of Columbus Augustin and Martha (Sumner)

Alford, m. 1902 to W.R. Johnston); Columbus A., 419-420 (son of Columbus Augustin and Janie (Johnston) Alford, m. 1913 to Ann Douglas); Columbus Augustin, 418 (b. 6 Feb 1850, son of Green Haywood Alford, moved to Worth Co. in 1871), 418-420 (biography, m. first Martha Sumner and had two children, m. second Janie Johnston and had seven children, d. 21 Sept 1908), 421 (picture of "Hon. C.A. Alford"); Earl J., 419-420 (son of Columbus Augustin and Janie (Johnston) Alford, m. 1915 to Erin Shealy); Elizabeth Leland, 418 (b. 21 Sept 1848, daughter of Green Haywood Alford); Francis Adner, 418 (b. 18 March 1853, son of Green Haywood Alford); Frankie, 419 (daughter of Columbus Augustin and Janie (Johnston) Alford, m. 1912 to Will H. Westberry); George Benton, 418 (b. 24 July 1845, son of Green Haywood Alford); Green, 418 (son of Lodwick and Mary (Hall) Alford, b. 1788 in Wake Co., NC); Green Floyd, 419 (son of Columbus Augustin and Martha (Sumner) Alford, m. 1903 to Emily Claude Gibson), 420, 422 (biography): Green Floyd, Jr., 422 (son of Green Floyd and Emily (Gibson) Alford, m. Mary Mays and had one child, Mary); Green Haywood, 418 (son of Green and Nancy Rose (Liles) Alford, b. 1820 in Wake Co., NC; m. Rebecca Jones 1844); Helen, 419-420 (daughter of Columbus Augustin and Janie (Johnston) Alford, m. 1922 to Ivan H. Mann); James, 417 (son of Benjamin, b. 1691); James Gibson, 422 (son of Green Floyd and Emily (Gibson) Alford, m. Mary Bance Joiner and had one child, James Gibson, Jr.); James William Zion, 417 (son of James, b. 1730, probably in NC); Lodwick/Loderwick, 418 (son of James William Zion and Judy (Harper) Alford); Mattie Blanche, 419 (daughter of Columbus Augustin and Janie (Johnston) Alford, m. 1911 to Edwin K. Gully); Ruth, 419-420 (daughter of Columbus Augustin and Janie (Johnston) Alford, m. 1924 to W.H. "Jack" Wimpy); Salina Blanche, 418 (b. 28 Apr 1857, daughter of Green Haywood Alfordbirthdates of children of Green Haywood Alford taken from his Bible, in Blanche's possession), 423-424 (biography, m. F. Keit Godwin 1880 and moved to Worth Co., had five children: Carlton, Vada, Rebecca, Columbus B., and Clair); William, 417 (b. in London 1608, immigrated to Boston and then to Worth Co.); William Leorus Haywood, 418 (b. 23 Oct 1863, son of Green Haywood Alford, moved to Worth Co.), 422-423 (biography, m. first Ellie Norris 1885 and had nine children: H.B., Ellie, Sadie, Maggie, Dewey, Myers, Jack, and Alton; m. second Lucy Mell Overby and had eight children: Haskel and Hoyl, twins, Beatrice, Leorus, Lodwick [AAFA President], Melvina, Mary, Marvin, and Louise; William L.H. d. 16 June 1931).] NOTE: AAFA President Capt. Lodwick H. Alford, whose family is covered in this publication, warns that much of early Alford history in it is based on tradition and is not factual.1

NEW YORK

Statewide or Multiple Counties

• "Family Records-Davis/Alvord."NEW YORK GENEA-LOGICAL AND BIOGRAPHICAL RECORD, Vol. 99, No. 4 (Oct. 1968). [Copy of only page that lists Alfords or variations in this issue: Edith ALVORD, 226 (b. 1868, daughter of John A. and Mary (Wilcox) ALVORD); John A. AL-VORD, 226 (m. Mary E.Wilcox 1862 in State Line, NY, d. 1868); John A. ALVORD, Jr., 226 (b. 1864, son of John A. and Mary (Wilcox) ALVORD); John Abel ALVORD, 226 (b. 1826); Martha ALVORD, 226 (b. 1820, m. Henry Baldwin 1841); Mary Banks ALVORD, 226 (b. 1812, d. 1819; b. 1865, daughter of John A. and Mary (Wilcox) ALVORD); Nehemiah Banks ALVORD, 226 (b. 1787, m. Rana Sherwood 1811); Nehemiah Banks ALVORD, Jr., 226 (b. 1822, d. 1824); Rana (Sherwood) ALVORD, 226 (b. 1791, d. 1856); Sarah Wakeman ALVORD, 226 (b. 1866, daughter of John A. and Mary (Wilcox) ALVORD).]

Cities

• "Records of the First and Second Presbyterian Churches of New York City." NEW YORK GENEALOGICAL AND BIOGRAPHICAL RECORD, Vol. 11 (1880). [Transcription typed by Pamela Thompson: Margaret, 86 (m. John Clark 19 Feb 1760).]

NORTH CAROLINA

Statewide or Multiple Counties

• North Carolina Lions State Council. A BRIEF HISTORY OF LIONISM IN NORTH CAROLINA: Forty-five Years of Service to Our Fellowman. N.p.: North Carolina Lions State Council and The North Carolina Past District Governors Organization, 1966. [Title page and the following pages that list Alfords: Sam, 45 (picture under "District Governors" section, 1943-44), 104 (appointed to Board of Directors fo State Commission for the Blind), 112-113 (signed letter as "Chairman" and is mentioned in letter), 115 (of Henderson, listed as director of fund-raising drive in 1946 and 1947), 236 (listed as District Governor, 1943-44).

• North Carolina Social Register Foundation. NORTH CAROLINA SOCIAL REGISTER 1964-65. RALEIGH, NC: North Carolina Social Register Foundation, 1964. [Title page and the only page that lists Alfords: Frank O., Dr. and Mrs., 4.

• Powell, William S. NORTH CAROLINA LIVES: The Tar Heel Who's Who. Hopkinsville, KY: Historical Record Association, 1962. [Title page and the following pages that

December 1989	AAFA A	ACTION	Page 15
list Alfords: Clarence Parker "Sam", 11 focusing on activities in civic associations near Louisburg, NC; m. Eleanor Eugenia North Carolina Lions State Council, A <i>Lionism in North Carolina</i> for further in Sam]); Frank Oliver, 12-13 (biography f activities in civic and fraternal association in Louisburg, NC; m. Dr. Anne Pauline St Lawrence Sidney, 11-12 (father of Claren Frank); Susan Parker (Arrington), 11-12 Clarence "Sam" and Frank).]	s, b. 23 Oct 1901 Long 1927 [see Brief History of Information on focusing on Is, b. 29 Aug 1898 mith 1947); nce "Sam" and	<i>Records</i> , which was originally published in 197 and the only pages that list Alfords or variations (1815 Land Transfers, Portage Co., Sharon Twy 436 (1801 Virginia Military District Tax List fr Entries of the Lands of Non-Residents); John, 3 Tax List, Portage Co., Palmyra Twp); Sarah, 3 Land Transfers, Portage Co., Sharon Twp); Elij FORD, 316 (1816 Tax List, Portage Co., Sharo ALLFORD, 316 (1816 Tax List, Portage Co., S Oliver ALLFORD, 316 (1816 Tax List, Portage Sharon Twp).]	s: Anna, 319 p); Jacob, om Book of 315 (1816 19 (1815 jah ALL- on Twp); Levi Sharon Twp);
<u>Wake County</u> —established from Cumbert Orange, 1770	land, Johnston, and	Ashtabula Co.—established from Trumbull, Ge	auga, 1808
 Murray, Elizabeth Reid. WAKE, CAPITA NORTH CAROLINA: Volume I, Prehistor nial. Raleigh, NC: Capital County Publish 1983. (Received title page) OHIO Statewide or Multiple Counties Bowers, Ruth and Anita Short. GATEWA 	y <i>through Centen</i> - hing Company, AY TO THE WEST,	• Ashtabula County Genealogical Society. ASH COUNTY HISTORY THEN AND NOW. Dallas, Publishing, 1985. [Title page and the following lists Alfords or variations: Destine, 281 (grante conveyance of land by deed in Hartsgrove, OH, ancestor of Harold Fuller, who still lives on the farm);Melanchton, 281 (son of Destine); Char ALFRED, 164 (father of Milton, m. Jane Ellen lived in Ashtabula); Jane Crosby ALFRED, 16 of Milton and Elizabeth, b. 1939), 468 (short fa phy, m. Robert Matthew Riddell 1961 in Ashtab	TX: Taylor pages that e in first , 1827, and Hes H. Strickland, 64 (daughter mily biogra- bula, had two
VOLUME I. Baltimore, MD: Genealogica 1989. [All pages that lists Alfords or varia typed by Pamela Thompson: James, 703 15 Feb 1821 Lawrence Co.); Margret, 48 Gallia Co. Wills, daughter of Stephen Wil	tions, transcription (m. Mary Hatfield 2 (listed under	children, David and Rachel, live in Ashtabula); Royal ALFRED, 164 (short family biography, Elnora Douglass 1937 in Augusta, GA, d. 1968 Ashtabula).]	m. Elizabeth
Territory, will dated 27 Oct 1801, mention	ns wife <u>G</u> ane and	Belmont Coestablished from Jefferson, Was	hington, 1801
land in Bath Co., VA); Ames ALFRED, Hover 1834 Allen Co.); Isabell ALFRED Co., TN, 27 Sept 1856, d. Clinton Co., OF wife of George Alfred—from Richland No Clinton Co.); Mary ALFRED, 297 (m. Jo 1815 Columbiana Co.); Roy ALFRED, 4 Vonschriltz 16 Feb 1814 Gallia Co.)].), 246 (b. Sullivan H, 29 Aug 1900, egro Cemetery, cel Holloway 7 Dec	• Berry, Ellen T. and David A. Berry. EARLY C TLERS: PURCHASERS OF LAND IN SOUTHE OHIO, 1800–1840. Baltimore, MD: Genealogic Co., Inc., 1984. [Title page, map page, and the lists Alfords (no variations): Jonas, 3 (of Belmo purchased land in 1815 and 1817 in Belmont C	EASTERN cal Publishing only page that ont Co.,
• Henderson, Frank D. et al. THE OFFICI THE SOLDIERS OF THE AMERICAN RE BURIED IN THE STATE OF OHIO. Colu F.J. Heer Printing Co., 1929. [Title page a that lists Alfords or variations: Annie, 14 Benedict and Huldah Alford); Benedict, 1 1777, 1780, b. 1757 in Windsor, CT, m. F 1835, came to Welshfield, Troy Twp, OH Benedict; son of Benedict) Elijah, 14 (liv	EVOLUTION imbus, OH: The and the only page (daughter of 14 (served 1776, fuldah, d. 1835; father of	Coschocton Co.—est. from Muskingum, Tusca • MARRIAGES COSHOCTON COUNTY, OHI 1811–1930, Vol I. Coshocton, OH: N. Pub., 196 page and all pages that list Alfords or variations marriages by grooms and Vol. II is an index to I: Martha R., 378 (m. 1836 to Jacob Vandervie ALFERD, 22 (m. 1841 Robert Beatyam).]	0 57. [Title S-Vol. I lists brides in Vol.

drew pension); Jerusha (Ashley), 14 (husband and mother ,

• Powell, Esther Weygandt. EARLY OHIO TAX RECORDS. Baltimore, MD: Genealogical Publishing Co., Inc., 1971;

reprint edition, 1985, including The Index to Early Ohio

of Benedict).]

Gallia County-established from Washington, Adams, 1803

• Green, Karen Mauer. PIONEER OHIO NEWSPAPERS 1793-1810, GENEALOGICAL AND HISTORICAL AB-STRACTS. Galveston, TX: The Frontier Press, 1986. [Title page and the only pages that list Alfords or variations:

Jabez, 269 (21 March 1808 Scioto Gazette and Chillicothe Advertiser, appraised a horse, Rowan Township, Gallia Co.); Jobez ALFRED, 265 (29 Oct 1807 Scioto Gazette and Chillicothe Advertiser, appraised a mare, Rackoon Township, Gallia Co.).]

Portage County-established from Trumbull, 1808

•Johnson, William Cumming Jr. *LIST OF VOTERS IN PORTAGE COUNTY, OHIO 1816–1856.* N. p.: N. pub., 1985. [Title page and the only page that lists Alfords or variations: **Barzillai L.**, 2 (1851 Windham Twp); **Elijah**, 2 (1816 Sharon Twp, 1851 Windham Twp); **Elijah**, Jr., 2 (1816 Sharon Twp); **Levi**, 2 (1851 1816 Sharon Twp); Oliver, 2 (1816 Sharon Twp); **Samuel**, 2 (1851 Mantua Twp); **Sidney L.**, 2 (1851 Windham Twp); **S.L. ALVORD**, 2 (1856 Ravenna).]

Preble Co.-established from Montgomery and Butler, 1808

• Shilt, Rose. PREBLE COUNTY, OHIO MARRIAGE RECORDS 1841–1859, Volume III. Union CIty, IN: Gateway to the West Publications, 1973. [Title page and the only page that lists Alfords (no variations): Joseph J., (m. 1847 to Thersis Emeline Thruwits).]

Scioto County-established from Adams, 1803

 Shoemaker, Caryn R. Fuller and Betty J. Sisler Rudity. MARRIAGE RECORDS OF SCIOTO COUNTY, OHIO 1803-1860. Baltimore, MD: Genealogical Publishing Co., Inc., 1987. [Title page and the only pages that list Alfords or variations: C.W., 4 (witness marriage 1836); Chauncey, 75 (father of Nancy Eliza); Harriet J., 75 (mother of Nancy Eliza); Nancy Eliza, 75 (m. Teamon Lemison 1845); Roswell B. ALFERD, 2 (m. Martha Lodge 1836); Prudence Sabina ALFRED, 26 (m. George W. Cole 1845).]

TENNESSEE

Statewide or Multiple Counties

• Fischer, Marjorie Hood. TENNESSEE TIDBITS 1778–1914 Volume I. Easley, SC: Southern Historical Press, 1986. [Title page, Introduction, and the only page that lists Alfords (no variations): John N., 5 (d. before 1 Nov 1847 when administrators were appointed for his estate, Hardin Co.); Martha L., 5 (minor heir of Robert, Humphreys Co.); Robert, 5 (d. before 7 Feb 1842 when a settlement was made as guardian for his heir, Humphreys Co.).]

• Fischer, Marjorie Hood and Ruth Blake Burns. *TENNES-SEE TIDBITS 1778–1914 Volume II*. Vista, CA: Ram Press, 1988. [Title page, Introduction, and the only page that lists

Alfords (no variations): Hutson, 3 (released from paying taxes for 1804 because he did not arrive in Wilson Co. until 12 May 1804).]

• Fulcher, Richard Carlton. 1770–1790 CENSUS OF THE CUMBERLAND SETTLEMENTS: Davidson, Sumner and Tennessee Counties (In What is Now Tennessee). Baltimore, MD: Genealogical Publishing Co., Inc., 1987. [Title page, Introduction (which explains that this compilation of records is a census substitute for the lost early Federal Census returns), and the only page that lists Alfords or variations: William, 1 (bought land on Elk Fork 1790); John ALFRED, 1 (his heirs sold land in 1789 on Spring Creek).]

• Lucas, Rev. Silas Emmett Jr. and Ella Lee Sheffield. 35,000 TENNESSEE MARRIAGE RECORDS AND BONDS 1783–1870, Volume 1 A–F. Easley, SC: Southern Historical Press, 1981. [Title page, Introduction, and the only page that lists Alfords or variations—none in Volumes 2 or 3: Burtis, 15 (m. Mary Bryant 1807 Wilson Co.); John, 15 (m. Jeney McElhatten 1811 Grainger Co.); Julus, 15 (m. Ann Hays 1806 Wilson Co.); Lothwick B., 15 (m. Lindy R. Hall 1819 Sumner Co.); R.N., 15 (m. M.A. Edmiston 1862 Lawrence Co.); W.D. ALFRED, 15 (m. G. Menees 1848 Robertson Co.).]

• Sistler, Byron and Barbara Sistler. *EARLY EAST TENNES-SEE MARRIAGES*. Nashville, TN: Byron Sistler & Associates, 1987. [Title page, Introduction, county description page, and the only pages that lists Alfords or variations:

Volume 1. Grooms:

Daniel, 4 (m. Nancy Lea 1849 Campbell Co.); James, 4 (m. Phoebe Creed 1871 Carter Co.; m. Rebecca Creed 1870 Carter Co.); James C., 4 (m. Rhoda Baldwin 1835 Rhea Co.); John, 4 (m. Jeney McElhatten 1811 Grainger Co.; m. Sarah Maddy 1835 Roane Co.); John M., 4 (m. Hannah Holloman 1847 Meigs Co.; m. Lucy Ann Cordell 1841 Roane Co.); Mashack, 4 (m. Rebecca Edwards 1847 Roane Co.); Robert, 4 (m. Alcey Evans 1849 Roane Co.); Robert C., 4 (m. Eliza Webb 1843 Roane Co.; m. Margaret J. Moorefield 1852 Knox Co.); William, 4 (m. Jane Riddle 1840; m. Susan Rambo 1846 Blount Co.); Arlander D. ALFRED, 4 (m. Polly Jane Holloman 1853 Meigs Co.);

Volume 2. Brides

Carline, 4 (m. Reese Ingle 1860 Meigs Co.); Jane, 4 (m. James A. Wintin 1841 Rhea Co.); Malinda, 4 (m. William Ewing 1836 Roane Co.); Martha, 4 (m. Andrew McFaddin 1849 Blount Co.); Mary, 4 (m. John Knox 1844 Roane Co.); Nancy, 4 (m. M.A. Lain 1853 Blount Co.); Rachel, 4 (m. George F. Riddle

December 1989

1841 Rhea Co.); Sarah Jan, 4 (m. Gideon Branham 1859 Meigs Co.); Martha ALFERD, 4 (m. Curtis Lee 1852 Claiborne Co.); Isey ALFRED, 4 (m. Abraham Bowers 1868 Carter Co.); Lemsea ALFRED, 4 (m. James Beady 1852 Meigs Co.); Martha Jane ALFRED, 4 (m. Washington May 1850 Johnson Co.); Rebecca ALFRED, 4 (m. William C. Bowers Carter Co.).]

• Sistler, Byron and Barbara Sistler. *INDEX TO EARLY TENNESSEE TAX LISTS*. Evanston, IL: Byron Sistler & Associates, 1977; reprint edition, 1983. [Title page, Introduction, and the only pages that lists Alfords or variations: **Boldy**, 3 (Williamson Co. 1815); **Burtis**, 3 (Williamson Co. 1815); **John**, 3 (Williamson Co. 1815; Davidson Co. 1811); **Nelson**, 3 (Davidson Co. 1811); **Jonathan ALFRED**, 3 (White Co. 1825); **Hutson OLFORD**, 152 (Wilson Co. 1804).]

• Sistler, Byron and Barbara Sistler. *TENNESSEE MOR-TALITY SCHEDULES*. Nashville, TN: Byron Sistler & Associates, 1984. [Title page and the only page that lists Alfords or variations: Frank, 4 (d. July 1880 Rutherford Co., age 60, married, b. TN); Jeff, 4 (d. Jan 1880 Gibson Co., age 1, b. TN); John, 4 (d. Apr 1880 Wayne Co., age 75, married, b. NC, parents b. NC); Jones, 4 (d. Oct 1860 Maury Co., age 50, married, b. NC); M.E., 4 (sex omitted, d. Feb 1860 Gibson Co., age 28, married, birthplace illegible; female, d. June 1880 Lincoln Co., age 36, single, b. TN); Richard B., 4 (d. Sept 1880 Davidson Co., age 66, married, b. GA, parents b. VA); Enoch C. ALFERD, 4 (d. Apr 1850 Meigs Co., age 1, b. TN); Jucinda ALFERD, 4 (d. Oct 1850 Meigs Co., no age, b. TN).]

• Whitley, Edythe Rucker. RED RIVER SETTLERS; Records of the Settlers of Northern Montgomery, Robertson, and Sumner Counties, Tennessee. Baltimore, MD: Genealogical Publishing Co., Inc., 1980. [Title page and the only page that lists Alfords (no variations): John, 97 (1789 land grant issued by NC, Tennessee Co.).]

• Whitley, Edythe Rucker. TENNESSEE GENEALOGICAL RECORDS: Records of Early Settlers from State and County Archives. Baltimore, MD: Genealogical Publishing Co., Inc., 1980. [Title page the only pages that list Alfords (no variations): John, 315 (m. Nancy Taylor 1806 Wilson Co.); Jules, 314 (m. Ann Hays 1806 Wilson Co.); William, 100 (1791 original grant).]

Lawrence County-established from Hickman, Maury, 1817

• Alford, Bobby (1106 Hickory St., Lawrenceburg, TN 38464). Untitled typewritten manuscript. Feb. 14, 1977. Xerox copy sent to AAFA on Sept. 6, 1989. [This 32 page

manuscript contains a history of the family of **Bailey** Alford, b. in Franklin Co., NC, on 15 July 1781, and his wife, Nancy Williams, b. 24 July 1780 in Wake Co., NC. They moved to Lawrence Co., TN, before 1818, with Nancy's parents, Hickman and Winna (Clifton) Williams, and siblings. Bailey and Nancy had ten children:

Alsey, b. 1802 in NC; wife unknown, but had 3 children. Isaac W., b. 1805 in NC; m. Mary P. Edmiston. Extensive biography included in manuscript. Isaac and Mary had 10 children, all b. in Lawrence Co., TN:

James Madden, b. 1832; m. Martha Frances Childress. Extensive biography and copies of Civil War records and pension application included in manuscript. James and Martha had 8 children:

Emma Cornelia, b. 1859; m. Harvey Daniel McClure. They had 3 children: Maude, Frances Sue, and Claud. Biography included. William R., b. 1861; d. 1882.

James Berlin, b. 1866; m. Welkin Cole. They

had 5 daughters: Willie, Lena, Fannie, Mattie, and Maggie, Biography included.

Charles, b. 1868. Moved to TX. Had a son named Burns Alford, who published the song "Happy in Him" in 1927 in Mineral Wells, TX (copy of song included in manuscript).

Edward, b. 1869; d. 1871.

George, b. 1872; d. 1873.

Joseph Herbert, b. 1874

Maggie, b. 1876; m. William R. Lewis. Their only surviving son, Floyd, was living in Cookeville, TN, in 1980. Biography included.

Nancy Jane, b. 1834; m. Stephen Alexander Nowlin. Short biography included. Isabella, b. 1836.

Joseph Harrison, b. 1837. Manuscript states, "Complete biography later." However, it was not included in the pages we have.

Robert Newton, b. 1839. Manuscript states, "Complete biography later." Although it was not included in the pages we have, pp. 23-28 are entitled, "Civil War Service of Robert Newton Alford and his Brothers."

Thomas B., b. 1842. Short biography included. William P., b. 1844.

Margaret Elizabeth, b. 1848; never married. Mary Etta "Molly", b. 1845; never married. Sarah, b. 1851; m. John H Harrison.

Mahalay, b. 1807 in NC; m. Harvey A. Alexander. Winney, b. 1810 in NC; m. William C. Hicks and left TN. Manuscript states, "See inserted pages," but they were not incuded in the pages we have.

Chirena, b. 1812 in NC; m. John Andrews and moved to IN. Manuscript states, "See additional information about Chirena," but it was not incuded in the pages we

AAFA ACTION

have.

Elizabeth, b. 1815 in either TN or NC; m. Harlow Tripp. Apparently both parents d. between 1850 and 1860 because the 1860 census shows the Tripp children living with the widow of Isaac Alford.

Milly, b. 1817 in TN; m. John Greenhaw and moved away.

Thomas Jackson, b. 1818 in TN; d. young. Eli Harrison, b. 1820 in TN; m. Elizabeth Hannah. Biography included. Eli and Elizabeth had 8 children: Chesina Jane, William H., Nancy A., James H., Madden D., Mary A., John R., and Duet G.

William Madison, b. 1824 in TN; d. of wounds suffered at the Battle of Monterrey in September, 1846. Extensive biography included.

TEXAS

Statewide or Multiple Counties

• Forrister History Company. PAST HISTORY AND PRES-ENT STAGE OF DEVELOPMENT OF TEXAS. Chicago, IL: Regan Printing House, n.d. [Title page and the following pages (very difficult to read—need better copies) that list Alfords: Albert Nelson, 30-31 (biography, b. Crockett, Houston Co., 1841, m. first Cornelia Coleman 1867 and they had five children, m. second Mrs. Lobitha Brooks 1885 and they had seven children, served in Civil War); George, 30 (grandfather of Albert Nelson, first mayor of Detroit, MI); George G., 30 (father of Albert Nelson, b. NY 1805, m. Anna Barfield, settled in New Madrid, MO in 1827, moved to TX in 1832, fought in Texas' War of Independence, d. 1847 in Crockett, TX)]

• Johnson, Frank W. A HISTORY OF TEXAS AND TEXANS, Vol. III. Chicago and New York: The American Historical Society, 1914. [Title page and the following pages that list Alfords: Egbert B., 1250-1251 (biography, b. 14 Apr 1859 in Lafayette, Chambers Co., AL, son of John Rogers and Amelia Beall Alford, moved to TX in 1874, m. first Alice Neal 1880, who d. in 1881, and m. second Ella Overton 1884 and they had six children: John R., Josie B., Bessie L., Jessie B., E.B., Jr., and Richard Overton); John Rogers, 1250 (father of Egbert B., b. Walton, GA, 1810, moved to AL in 1836, m. Amelia Beall, who d. in 1894, and they had the following children:

Josephine, m. Major Terrell, d. Rusk Co., TX Lenora, m. Charles Taliaferro, lived in Talapoosa, GA Augustus O., lived in Overton, TX Achsa, m. Richard Taliaferro of GA Emma, m. Burton Dabb, d. in Rome, GA Eliza, m. George Gammell, lived in Lafayette, AL John R., d. in Overton, TX James, lived in Overton, TX Kinchen B., lived in Houston, TX Egbert B., lived in Henderson TX George W., lived in Rome, GA Kinchen B., 1250 (father of John Rogers, had four children: James W., Mary (Alford) Beall, Feraby (Alford) Hudson, and John R.).]—see Rusk County Historical Commission, *Rusk County History*, for more information on this family

Rusk County-established from Nacogdoches, 1843

 Rusk County Historical Commission. RUSK COUNTY HISTORY. N.p.: Rusk County Historical Commission, 1982. [Index and the following pages that list Alfords (Index shows other pages listing Alfords, but we don't have them): Bessie Lou, 88 (biography, b. in Overton, TX, daughter of E.B., Sr., and Ella Overton Alford, m. Ben David Clower; picture of Bessie, Josie, and their uncle Major James Addison Taliaferro), 487 (mentioned in article on Rusk County Memorial Library); E.B. "Benson", Jr., 89-90 (biography, son of E.B. and Ella Overton Alford, m. Maude Elizabeth Woodyard 1923); E.B., Sr., 64 (picture of his home in Overton), 89 (biography, b. 1858, m. Ella Overton), 487 (mentioned in article on Rusk County Memorial Library); Elizabeth, 90 (daughter of John R., Jr., and first wife); Jesse Burks, Jr., 90 (son of Jesse and Lucille Rayford Alford, has two children: Ann and J.B. III); Ella, 90 (daughter of John and Susan Landon Alford, m. _____ McDonald and they have three children: Susan, Margaret, and Allen); Jesse Burks, Sr., 90 (biography, son of E.B. and Ella Overton Alford, m. Lucille Rayford); John R., Jr., 90 (son of John and Susan Landon Alford, m. first and second Margie Stewart); John R., Sr., 64 (picture of his home in Henderson), 90 (biography, son of E.B. and Ella Overton Alford, m. Susan Landon); John R. III, 90 (son of John R., Jr., and first wife, killed in accident); Josie Beall, 90-91 (biography, daughter of E.B. and Ella Overton Alford, m. John Julian "Don" Rayford and they had three children: J.J. "Jack" Jr., Bessie Lou, and Jesse David), 487 (mentioned in article on Rusk County Memorial Library); Jo Ann, 91 (daughter of Richard and Charlin Cox Alford, m. William Miller Banister and they have three children: Bess Ella, Kara, and William M., Jr.); Kenneth B., 89 (brother of E.B.); Landon, 91 ([AAFA Member #2] biography, son of John and Susan Landon Alford, m. Phyllis Potthast and they have three children: Eugene, Benson Warren, and David), 487 (mentioned in article on Rusk County Memorial Library); Louella Beatrice, 91 (daughter of Richard O. and Charlin Cox Alford, m. Don G. Wilk; and they have two children: Emily Ann and Douglas); Marlwyn, 90 (daughter of Jesse and Lucille Rayford Alford, m. Russell B. Watson, Jr.); Mary Elizabeth, 89 (daughter of E.B., Jr., m. Dr. T.G. Coleman); Richard O., 91 (biography, son of E.B. and Ella Overton Alford, m. Charlin B. Cox).]-see Johnson, A History of

December 1989 AAFA A	CTION Page 19	
Texas and Texans, for further information on this family Tarrant County—established from Navarro, 1849	WEALTH OF VIRGINIA. [Abstract typed by Henry G. Alford; no publication data or page number: Elizabeth, m. John Bates, probably Halifax Co.—John was b. 1715 and d.	
• Paddock, Capt. B.B. HISTORY OF TEXAS—FORT WORTH AND THE TEXAS NORTHWEST EDITION, Vol. III. Chicago and New York: The Lewis Publishing Com- pany, 1922. [Title page and the following pages that list Alfords: James P., 347 (father of Robert W., m. Minerva Maulding, early resident of Fort Worth, served in State Legislaure, had ten children); Robert W., 346-347 (biogra- phy, b. Fort Worth 1871, son of James P. and Minerva	 1766).] △• Smith, Peter. VIRGINIA'S EASTERN SHORE, A HIS- TORY OF NORTHAMPTON AND ACCOMACK COUNTIES. [Abstract typed by Henry G. Alford; no publication data or page number: John (mentioned in 1661 Northampton disposition regarding height of his dwelling (?).] 	
Maulding Alford, m. Mary Castle 1892 and they had three daughters, Cecilia, Catherine, and Roberta).] VIRGINIA Statewide or Multiple Counties	△• Tepper, PASSENGERS TO AMERICA. [Abstract typed by Henry G. Alford; no publication data or page number: Mary (spinster, bound for Maryland from London 1774); Nico ("aboard the Amitie George Downes Mr to St. Christophers."); William (printer, bound for Maryland from London 1774).]	
Δ • Crozier, William Armstrong, ed. VIRGINIA COUNTY RECORDS, Volume IX. [Abstract typed by Henry G. Alford; no publication data or page number: Jacob (private Conti- nental line 3 years service).]	Δ• VIRGINIA LAND PATENTS OF THE COUNTIES OF NORFOLK, PRINCESS ANNE, AND WARWICK. [Abstract typed by Henry G. Alford; no publication data or page number: John (mentioned in land grant to Wm. Havercomb for transportation of 18 persons, one being John, 1672).]	
• Kegley, May B. EARLY ADVENTURERS ON THE WESTERN WATERS: Vol II—The New River of Virginia in Pioneers Days 1745-1800. Published 1982. [The following pages that list Alfords: Charles, 387 (mentioned in estate sale of Moses Alford, 1822); Elizabeth, 367 (wife of Thomas; also the name of a probably daughter of Thomas and Elizabeth, who m. Joseph Baker 1793); James, 367 (possibly a son of Thomas and Elizabeth, living in Gibson	Accomack County—established from Northampton, 1634 Δ • ACCOMACK CO. TITHABLES 1663–1695. [Abstract typed by Henry G. Alford; no publication data or page number: David (listed 1691, 1693–1695); John (listed 1664 1687, 1688, 1690–1695); Wm. (listed 1686, 1688–1695); John ALFRED (listed 1689).]	
Co., IN, in 1818); Jane, 367 (possibly a daughter of Thomas and Elizabeth, m. Jeremiah Hewitt); John, 367-368 (son of Thomas and Elizabeth, m. Eleanor Hoge 1789); Mary, 367 (daughter of Thomas, m. Charles Baker 1786); Moses, 367- 368 (son of Thomas and Elizabeth, lived in Wythe Co., d. about 1822); Polly, 368 (administrator of estate of Moses Alford, 1822); Thomas, 367 (short biography based on records, settled in Draper's Valley in 1768, m. Elizabeth), 368 (son of Moses); William, 368 (mentioned in estate sale of Moses Alford, 1822).]	Isle of Wright County—original shire, established 1634 Δ• Northes, John Bennett. 17TH CENTURY ISLE OF WRIGHT CO. [Abstract typed by Henry G. Alford; no publication data or page number: John (mentioned in horse sale 1673); Wm. (of Elizabeth City, a party in sale of servant 1672).] Middlesex County—established from Lancaster, 1673	
Δ • Meyer, Virginia. ADVENTURES OF PURSE AND PERSON VA. [Abstract typed by Henry G. Alford; no publication data or page number: James (granted administra- tion of estate of Robert Cade Sr. 1769—probably in NC).] Δ • QUIT RENTS OF VA. 1704. [Abstract typed by Henry G. Alford; no publication data or page number: John (New Kent Co. 240 acres and Queens Co. 200 acres).] Δ • REGISTER OF ANCESTORS THE NATIONAL SOCIETY	Δ• National Society of the Colonial Dames of America in the State of Virginia. THE PARISH REGISTER OF CHRIST CHURCH, MIDDLESEX COUNTY, VA. FROM 1653 TO 1812. Richmond, VA: Wm. Ellis Jones, Steam Book and Job Printer, 1897. [Title page and the following pages that list Alfords: John, 38 (father of Sarah); Lettice, 38 (wife of John and mother of Sarah); Mary, 43 (wife of Richard, d. 1706), 83 (m. 1716 to John Pendergrass); Richard, 43 (husband of Mary); Sarah, 38 (baptized 1689, daughter of John and	

OF COLONIAL DAMES OF AMERICA IN THE COMMON-

Page 20 AAFA	ACTION December 1989
York County—original shire, established 1634 △• Harris, Malcolm Hart. OLD KENT COUNTY SOME ACCOUNTS OF THE PLANTATIONS AND PLACES IN NEW KENT COUNTY. [Abstract typed by Henry G. Alford; no publication data or page number: Goodrich, Julius, Lodwick (all to tithe near White House Plantation—no date).]	• Cocheu, Lincoln. "The Van KouwenhovenConover Family." NEW YORK GENEALOGICAL AND BIOGRAPHI- CAL RECORD, Vol. 82, No. 3 (July 1951). [Transcription typed by Pamela Thompson: William, 180 (of New York m. 17 Dec 1828 to Catharine Covenhoven, baptized 6 Oct 1811 in the Freehold-Middletown Dutch Church, Middletown, NJ, daughter of Garret and Maria (Schenck) Covenhoven possibly moved to western PA with other family members).]
New Kent County—established from York (and James City), 1654 Δ• Weisiger, Benjamin B. III. YORK COUNTY RECORDS.	• Harllee, William Curry. KINFOLKS: A GENEALOGICAL AND BIOGRAPHICAL RECORD of Thomas and Elizabeth (Stuart) Harllee, Andrew and Agnes (Cade) Fulmore, Benjamin and Mary Curry, Samuel and Amelia (Russell)
[Abstract typed by Henry G. Alford; no publication data or page number: John, sued Thomas Kirby for non-payment for carpentry work, 1668).]	Kemp, John and Hannah (Walker) Bethea, Sterling Clack and Frances (King) Robertson, Samuel and Sophia Ann (Parker) Dickey—Their Antecedents, Descendants, and Collateral Relatives. New Orleans, LA: By the author, 1934.
<u>Cities</u>	[Title page, Table of Contents, all of Prelude and Preface (pp. iv-xxxii), all of State and County Records (pp. 1-93,
Δ • Chapman, WILLS AND ADMINISTRATIONS OF ELIZABETH CITY, VA. 1688–1800. [Abstract typed by Henry G. Alford; no publication data or page number: William (in index under 1689–1699 section, but page was missing).]	comprising a history of the formation of southern state counties and locations of records therein), partial Cemetery Records (pp. 94-97, 116-125, 132-133), Index of Alfords (over two pages long, listed by the person's designation number rather than by page number), and what appears to be
FAMILY HISTORIES	all pages listing Alfords (154 pages on 77 sheets). Most of the Alford material seems to be in the Andrew and Agnes (Cade) Fulmore section, with another group in the John and
Multiple States	Hannah (Walker) Bethea section, and much of the material concerns North Carolina, especially Robeson Co. Major
• "Book Review [of A Genealogy of the Descendants of Alexander Alvord, an Early Settler of Windsor, Conn., and Northampton, Mass., by Samuel Morgan Alvord, published in 1908]." NEW YORK GENEALOGICAL AND BIO- GRAPHICAL RECORD, Vol. 40, No. 2 (April 1909).	sections include: pp. 1436-1473, family of Wiley and Clarissa Richardson (Fulmore) Alford pp. 1326-1335, family of Sion and Clarky (McTyer) Alford
[Transcription typed by Pamela Thompson: Alexander, Benedict, and Joanna, p. 140 (mentioned in review—appear in New England about 1645, children of Thomas); Thomas, p. 140 (mentioned in review—of Whitestaunton, County Somerset, England).]	Due to the large number of Alfords in this massive work, they will not be listed individually in the Booklist. It is suggested that interested readers obtain a copy of the index. We also have a partial copy of the Advance Booklet which the author sent to living descendants of the main couples named in the title for corrections. Included in our copy is the
• Candage, Charles Samuel and Ralph Ernest Peak. HEARD- HURD GENEALOGY 1610-1987: Some Descendants of	section listing Alford descendants of the Fulmore line.]
John and Elizabeth (Hull) Heard of Dover, New Hampshire. Camden, ME: Picton Press, 1988. [The only page that lists Alfords or variations, transcription typed by Pamela Thompson: Elmer Hurd, 787 (son of James Jesse, b. 1 Nov 1907); James Jesse, 787 (b. 13 Aug 1881; m. 29 June 1904 in Pawnee City, NE, to Lucetta Hurd, daughter of John M. and Mary E. (Hill) Hurd, b. 12 Nov 1876; they lived in Glendale, CA); John, 787 (son of James Jesse); Lucille, 787 (daughter of James Jesse); Marjorie Elizabeth, 787 (daugh- ter of James Jesse, b. 20 Dec 1905; m. in Manhattan, KS, to William E. Penner).]	• Rambo, Beverly Nelson. THE RAMBO FAMILY TREE: DESCENDANTS OF PETER GUNNARSON RAMBO, 1611- 1986. Decorah, IA: Anundsen Publishing Company, 1986. [Title page and the following pages that list Alfords: Arthur C., 607 (b. 1869, son of Marshall and Charity); Bailey M., 607 (b. 1875 and d. 1952, son of Marshall and Charity); Eliza, 291 (daughter of William and Susan, b. 1848, I roba- bly in TN); Ella M., 607 (b. 1871, daughter of Marshall and Charity); Haidee, 607 (b. 1881 and d. 1968, child of Marshall and Charity); Helen, 758 (m. William Harris Bankston, Jr.—no place, no date but possibly late 19th century); Homer M., 607 (b. 1883, son of Marshall and

December 1989

AAFA ACTION

Charity): Howard, 607 (b. 1887, son of Marshall and Charity); John, 34 (mentioned in 1750 will of Mathias Matson of Gloucester Co., NJ, as a previous owner of Matson's land), 104 (mentioned in 1771 will of Richman, husband of Mathias Matson's daughter Catherine, as previous owner of Richman's land-no place named, but probably NJ), 507 (b. 1854 in TN, m. Rebecca Rambo 1859 in Jefferson Co., MO, d. 1886 in Dallas Co., MO; son of John and Rebecca, b. circa 1878); Marshall T., 607 (m. Charity Self and lived in Amite, LA); Murray L., 607 (b. 1871 and d. 1944, son of Marshall and Charity); Parker, 791 (m. Sophia Smith, lived in Buffalo, MO-no date but probably mid-twentieth century); Pearl, 607 (b. 1885, daughter of Marshall and Charity); Susan, 507 (daughter of John and Rebecca, b. circa 1876); William, 291 (m. Susan (Wright) Rambo 1845— no place named, but probably TN).]

• Smith, Samuel Stelle, "Peter Smith of Jamaica, Long Island, and Some of His Descendants." NEW YORK GE-NEALOGICAL AND BIOGRAPHICAL RECORD, Vol. 85. No. 3 (July 1954). [Transcription typed by Pamela Thompson: Alanson ALVORD, 164 (b. 30 June 1803 in Granby, MA; d. 2 Dec 1862 in Warren, PA; m. (1) Maria Wilberforce Force 1834 in Elizabeth, NJ.; m. (2) 1837 in Brimfield, MA, to Adaline Barrows; m. (3) 1849 in Wethersfield, IL, to Sarah Frances Little); Gad ALVORD, 164 (father of Alanson); Maria Wilberforce ALVORD, 164 (daughter of Alanson and Maria Force Alvord, b. 1836 in Chester, MA; m. 1858 in Grass Lake, MI, to Rev. Daniel Vrooman and had two children b. in China where they were missionaries. Grace and Katherine Maria: d. 29 Aug 1866 in Brooklyn, CA [?]); Phebe (White) ALVORD, 164 (mother of Alanson).]

Connecticut

• "Book Review [of The Ancestors and Descendants of Consider Alford and His Wife Lucy Fitch Kennedy, by Eileen Alford, published 1971]." NEW YORK GENEALOGICAL AND BIOGRAPHICAL RECORD, Vol. 103, No. 2 (Apr 1972). [Transcription typed by Pamela Thompson: Consider, pp. 111-113 (in Hartford, CT, 1801; review gives no indication of Alford family coverage after 1801).]

• "Family Records — Davis / Alvord." NEW YORK GENEA-LOGICAL AND BIOGRAPHICAL RECORD, Vol. 99, No. 4 (Oct 1968). [Copy of page listing records "copied from a Holy Bible published at Hartford in 1848....A note indicates that the early records were copied into this volume from an 1815 Bible. On the flyleaf appears "John A Alvord, Southport, Conn., June 29, 1849.": Edith ALVORD, 226 (b. 1868, daughter of John A. and Mary E. Wilcox Alvord); John A. ALVORD, 226 (b. 1864, son of John A. and Mary E. Wilcox Alvord); John A. ALVORD, 226 (m. Mary E. Wilcox 1862 in State Line, NY; d. 1868); John Abel ALVORD, b. 1826); Martha ALVORD, 226 (b. 1820; m. Henry Baldwin 1841); Mary Banks ALVORD, 226 (b. 1812; d. 1819); Mary Banks ALVORD, 226 (b. 1865, daughter of John A. and Mary E. Wilcox Alvord); Nehemiah Banks ALVORD, 226 (b. 1787; m. Rana Sherwood 1811); Nehemiah Banks ALVORD, Jr., 226 (b. 1822; d. 1824); Sarah Wakeman ALVORD, 226 (b. 1866, daughter of John A. and Mary E. Wilcox Alvord).]

• Owen, William Arthur. JOHN OWEN OF WINDSOR, CONNECTICUT AND SOME OF HIS DESCENDANTS. No publication data. [We have p. 691, which lists the family of Elijah Owen, repeating the information given in Owen, Descendants of John Owen of Windsor, Connecticut (1622-1699), except Rebecca Owen's husband is correctly called "Benedict Alford."]

New York

• Coons, William S. "The Tibbitts or Tibbetts Family: Descendants of George Tippett of Yonkers, NY." NEW YORK GENEALOGICAL AND BIOGRAPHICAL RECORD, Vol. 51, No. 1 (Jan 1920). [Transcription typed by Pamela Thompson: Mr. ______ALVORD, 72 (m. Johana Reynolds, who was b. in 1795, the daughter of Ely and Hester (Vermilye) Reynolds. They had five children: Isaac, John, Jades, Henry, and Hettige. No places were given.)]

Pennsylvania

• Palmer, Lewis. A GENEALOGICAL RECORD OF THE DESCENDANTS OF JOHN AND MARY PALMER OF CONCORD, CHESTER (NOW DELAWARE) CO., PA. In Two Divisions—Palmer-Trimble, Palmer Division. Delaware Co., PA: Press of Chester Times, 1910. [Title page and the following page that lists Alfords: Newell Gilder, 353 (b. 1887, son of Reuben); Reuben Gilder, 353 (b. 1849, m. Mary Ellen Dubree 1877, lived in Philadelphia); William, 353 (father of Reuben).]

Vermont

• Greene, Walter and Ella. THE GREENE FAMILY OF ST. ALBANS, VERMONT. Published in 1964. [The following pages that list Alfords and variations: Amni, 158 (son of Benedict Alford 1757-1838); Ashley [sic], 40 & 158-159 (incorrectly listed as father of Susan); Benedict, 158 (appears in Manchester, VT, proprietors and land records in 1773, 1775, 1764, and 1786, the only Alford entries in early Manchester records; DAR reocrds state that he served in the Revolution, was b. in Windsor, CT, d. in Troy, NY); Susan, 40 (b. 26 Feb 1774, daughter of Ashley [sic], from Manch-

AAFA ACTION

ester, VT, m. Nathan Green 1791—his partial biography pp. 40-43), 43 (had fourteen children, d. 9 June 1866, buried in Greenwood Cemetery in St. Albans), 158-159 (discussion of her parentage); **Benedict ALVORD**, 158-159 (as listed in *The History and Genealogies of Ancient Windsor*: b. 1688, son of Jeremy and Jane Alvord, m. Abigail Wilson; b. 1716, son of Benedict and Abigail Alvord, m. first in 1744 to Jerusha Ashley and second in 1761 to Rebecca Owen, d. 1764 [*sic*]; b. 1757, son of Benedict and Jerusha Ashley); Benedictus ALVORD, 159 (m. 1640 to Jane Newton, d. 1683) Jeremy ALVORD, 159 (b. 1655, m. Jane Hoskins, d. 1709).]—see NOTE following Greene, *Supplement to the Greene Family of St. Albans, Vermont*

 Greene, Walter and Ella, SUPPLEMENT TO THE GREENE FAMILY OF ST. ALBANS, VERMONT. N. p.: N. pub., 1969. [Title page and the following pages that list Alfords and variations: Ashley, S121 (on 1800 Census living in Swanton, VT); Benedict, S120 (from a search of Manchester, VT, records in 1961 by Grace W. Reed: Land Records, Vol. 2, p. 147-of Manchester, Charlotte Co., Province of New York, sells land in Manchester with Connecticut money in 1775, witnessed by Reabeah [sic] Alford and Anna Alford, recorded in Manchester 1787; Land Records, Vol. 2, p. 105, of Rutland, Rutland Co., VT, buys land in Manchester, 1786, recorded 1786), S121 (on 1790 Census living in Georgia, Chittenden Co., VT; Susan, S121 (as found on a typed sheet in a trunk: m. Nathan Greene, handwritten in ink: b. in Skenesborough, NY); Asher ALVORD, S121 (in VT in 1780).1

NOTE: In a column called, "Corrections to Genealogies in Print," p. 71, NEHGS Nexus, Vol. VI, No. 2, corrections to The Greene Family of St. Albans, Vermont and Hathaways of America are printed. Following is the complete text of the correction:

In The Greene Family of St. Albans, Vermont ... p. 40, the author has a question on the parentage of Susan ALFORD, who married Nathan GREENE: Susan ALFORD is the sister of Rebecca ALFORD who married Alfred HATHAWAY, according to Susan's affidavit in the Revolutionary War pension application files. On March 17, 1840, Susan GREENE states that she is age 66, living in St. Albans, and a sister of Rebecca Hathaway, whose maiden name was Rebecca Alford. The letter is in the file of Rebecca Hathaway, widow of Alfred Hathaway, applying for pension benefits. Another file, that of George ALFORD, has a letter from Rebecca stating that she is his sister. Additionally, brothers Oliver and Benedict have letters in the George ALFORD file. They are all children of Benedict ALFORD, and Rebecca OWEN is the mother of all but Benedict. Other siblings (but not Susan) are listed in R.D. Owen, Descendants of John Owen of Windsor,

Connecticut (1622-1699) (1941), p. 75. Regarding the name "Benedict," I also had difficulty finding Rebecca Hathaway's father because in *Hathaways of America* (1970 edition), p. 185, Rebecca is stated as being the dau. of Olaf ALFORD. Evidently he did not like the name Benedict.

For anyone else related to Alfred & Rebecca (ALFORD) HATHAWAY, I have further corrections to the volume above: Alfred & Rebecca moved to Porter, New York, ca. 1822, where Alfred died in 1829, not to St. Albans as the book states. Also, Rebecca made a pension affidavit in 1844 and was still living in 1850 in Porter, New York, age 88, per the 1850 census, where she is listed in the household of her sister [*sic*] Pauline (HATHAWAY) Fisher. - Submitted June 9, 1988, by Kathy Beals, 601 Madison, Albany, CA 94706

 Versailles, Elizabeth Starr. HATHAWAYS OF AMERICA. Northampton, MA: Gazette Printing Co., 1970. [Title page and the following pages that list Alfords: Olaf, 185 (father of Rebecca, served in Revolutionary War less than 6 months); Rebecca, 185-186 (b. St. Albans, VT 3 Oct 1762, daughter of Olaf Alford, m. Alfred Hathaway 1783 in Rutland, VT, d. 6 Feb 1840 in Porter, NY, had eleven children: Philena, Elijah, Rebeca, Olaf, Nora, Lucretia, Alfred, Clarinda, Paulina, Lucy, Olive).]—For further information on this family, see Owen, John Owen of Windsor, Connecticut and Some of His Descendants, under Connecticut Family Histories, where Olaf, Rebecca's father, is correctly called Benedict; see also NOTE following Greene, Supplement to the Greene Family of St. Albans, Vermont

Virginia

 Blanks, James Rightman. BURROW FAMILY HISTORY. Decorah, IA: Anundsen Publishing Co., 1986. [The following page that lists Alfords, transcription copied by Alicia Roundy Houston: Wm., 336 ("Lower Norfolk County, 4 Jan 1671/2, Wm. ALFORD died and having no heirs the land was divided and given to others including Benony Burrowes.").]

